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REFLECTION ON THE NEW PATHWAYS OF FORMATION TODAY
[image: image1.wmf]From the 19th to the 23rd February a group of brothers responsible for the Marist formation of the post-novitiate, also called stage one, met in Rome. It is the first time that this kind of meeting has taken place. We spoke with Brother Teófilo Minga, Secretary of the Commission for Religious Life, who co-ordinated the works of this meeting. 

AMEstaún. To whom do we owe this initiative? Who called this meeting? 

Teófilo Minga. I must stress that it was a meeting of formators of the post-novitiate – 1, which refers to the first three years of formation after the novitiate. The meeting was requested by the Religious Life Commission, after my predecessor, Brother Ernesto Sánchez, had visited all the houses of formation of the Institute as Secretary of the Commission. The observation made by brother and the subsequent reflection advised bringing together all the formators of the entire world at this level of formation of post-novitiate – 1 to try to seek common orientations of formation in the Marist world. 

How many brothers, still in formation, are accompanied by these Brother Formators?

Fifteen brothers came to the meeting. Sixteen registered, but one of them could not come. All of these brothers look after some one hundred and sixty young brothers who are engaged in the formation of the post-novitiate – 1. 

But very spread out in the world...

Very spread out and a very unequal distribution. I have here the numbers. For example, the large institutional scholasticates which are the MAPAC and the MIC; the first has thirty-four scholastics and the second some seventy. But we also have several scholasticates, let’s say, of average size, like those of Brazil and of Mexico which have around a dozen brothers each, but we also have scholasticates in which there is a formator for one scholastic, as is the case now in Europe and in Australia. 

Has the restructuring of Provinces also led to the restructuring of scholasticates? Is there a scholasticate that we could call “international” being constituted by brothers of several Provinces and of several countries? 

One of the important points of the discussion that we had during the meeting and during the exchange of ideas was the promotion of inter-culturality which is encouraged everywhere more and more, not only in the scholasticates but also in the novitiates. In responding to your question, I would say that the two large international centres, the MIC which includes the scholastics of Africa and the MAPAC which looks after practically all those of Asia and of the Pacific are international scholasticates. The other Provinces settle their problem in accord with the situation of each country or region. 

What were the objectives proposed in this work with this international group? 

We had five objectives, even though not all were of the same importance. We firstly wanted to exchange, with the fifteen brothers who came, about the diversity of formation plans in the scholasticates in order to be able to define the lines of convergence which are perhaps necessary. The second objective was to obtain a clearer vision of the different stages of formation, of the novitiate and of the post-novitiate – 2; to examine some concrete concerns that the General Council has about this stage of formation. For that there was a document that all the formators had received and served as a base for the discussion. And finally, a more concrete point was to undertake an evaluation of the value and the usefulness that the Formation Guide has today. 

Where is Marist formation currently heading in this stage that retained the attention of the formators? 

From the data that was contributed by the groups, in this stage there are new nuances that we did not experience twenty or twenty-five years ago in our formation and they especially stem from the circumstances surrounding young people today and their way of being. It is necessary to clearly know who the youth of today are, to know them, to be conscious of the challenges that they represent, to remember what we have already previously said: the inter-culturality and the inter-congregation. It is also necessary to give importance to problems such as affectivity and sexuality to which we gave special attention during this meeting. 

During this stage it appears that in nearly all the scholasticates the idea reigns that the young brothers must have a professional qualification doing studies at a middle or university level. Is this a generalised tendency or is this pursued only in certain scholasticates? 

It is what we see in practically all the scholasticates and it was a point that retained the attention of all the collaborators at the meeting; we know that the objectives described in the Formation Guide for the stage of post-novitiate – 1 is religious formation: continuing and consolidating biblical formation, Marist formation, that is to say the bases of religious formation. But on the other hand, we note that , either by the possibilities of each scholasticate or by the will of the Brother Provincial themselves, more and more at this stage the professional formation is being insisted upon a great deal. Thus there is some tension between these two points: formation that is rather Marist and religious or professional formation. The two are not surely opposed but there is a tension between the two. 

And, this tension between the professional formation and the formation for the mission, is it sufficiently balanced? 

It is here that we have discovered the challenge. We want a certain balance to exist and we want to obtain this during these two or three next years of formation, as some Provinces have already done. The young brothers must be well prepared for the mission, and at the same time, they must discover the international dimension of the Marist mission, but without forgetting and consolidating religious formation. Deficient religious formation surely does not help in the perseverance of the young brother. They must be prepared for the mission but at the same time thinking that it is a mission that goes beyond national borders. 

You have spoken of the Formation Guide as a reference. Is the Formation Guide still current today? 

You must remember that the first edition of the Formation Guide dates from twenty-one years ago; then there was a second edition twelve years later, consequently a lot of time has passed since it was produced. The central idea in the group is this: it needs to be updated, improved, but by always distinguishing between the “how” and the “what”. With regard to the “what” we have again said that we find it very rich for today even though it must be updated for example on the subject of inter-culturality, inter-congregation, or regarding the problems of affectivity and of sexuality or the relationship between the individual (subjectivism) and the institution. However, I insist that there are still very precious and clear contents. But where there needs to surely be a great modification is in the “how” of formation; how to update and propose to the scholastics the formation that the Guide proposes. The scholastics of today have another sensibility, another vision of the world and of the Church. We must be attentive to these new approaches and to these new intuitions, by always safeguarding some non-negotiable values in formation, which are found beyond all the cultural aspects. Culture cannot suppress spiritual formation, accompaniment, the knowledge of the Marist tradition, the life of prayer, community life, to mention some of these non-negotiable values. That is where it is necessary to make some great modifications. 

After the reflection and the discussions that took place during these days can it be affirmed that, in the Institute, there is a convergence on the formation plans of this stage? Are there some clear ideas that are leading in the same direction or are there divergences? 

There are many divergences. And this was one of the points that we examined. And if we must summarise the five objectives about which I have previously spoken, they could be summarised in only one which is that of finding common lines of formation, always respecting diversity. But we have seen that there are different structures that are difficult to harmonise. A MIC with seventy scholastics requires a very different structure to that of a scholasticate where there is only one or two scholastics working with a formator. There must be various ways. There are divergences but we have the objective of seeking convergent base lines. 

It was a first meeting of brothers for thinking about the present moment of formation at the level of the post-novitiate. Is it planned to give a certain follow-up to this reflection? How can the follow-up be accomplished in the future? 

In the evaluation done by the participants there was not talk of any follow-up to this type of meeting, but yes we have proposed organising similar meetings to this one for different groups, such as the masters of novices or the brothers who work in the post-novitiate – 2, so that we can clearly define the objectives of formation and follow it up especially to safeguard what is fundamental in Marist formation. 

This meeting was the first activity that you organised since you assumed the responsibility of running the Secretariat for religious life. What is your work plan for the future in this new responsibility? 

Yes. It is the first. I came here a little apprehensive. You know that I was among the first brothers who participated in the Mission ad gentes at Davao. I was very happy there, but I came to Rome to serve the Institute, even if this change cost me. My activity for the future is going to be developed in three main directions. Firstly to do the follow-up and support the brothers in initial formation, a responsibility I inherited from Brother Ernesto Sánchez. Secondly, to follow up the formators course that took place in Nairobi and ongoing formation, in general. And thirdly, which is going to take me a lot more time, especially during next year, is to distribute and make known the document on Marist spirituality. This document will be published in four languages at the end of June 2007 and it will be necessary to develop a plan for animating the Year of Marist Spirituality planned for 2008 as a preparation for the Chapter.
THE MARIST TSUNAMI FUND AND ITS ACTIVITIES
Second year update – February 2007
Introduction

A little more than two years ago, the world’s attention was drawn to the destruction and grief resulting from a nightmarish natural disaster. A great undersea earthquake gave rise to a tsunami that left hundreds of thousands dead and millions homeless throughout South Asia. Scientists tell us the magnitude of the quake was so intense, the entire earth vibrated.

Within hours of this catastrophe the media brought us images of devastation beyond anything many of us had ever seen. Along with the utter destruction we witnessed the anguish of individuals who lost everything - parents, children, homes, livelihoods, and in many cases, the will to live.

A calamity that brought desperation to millions, it sparked an unprecedented outpouring of humanitarian aid. Governments and public and private international relief agencies led the way. People around the world stepped forward and contributed to international, national and local campaigns in record numbers.

As reports from our brothers in Sri Lanka and India reached the General House telling of the destruction they were seeing, we too began a campaign throughout the Institute to raise funds to help with relief projects they were involved in or recommended to our attention.  By this time last year, at the end of the first year of the campaign $1,181,216.81 USD was raised thanks to the generosity of the provinces and contributions from several funding agencies who have helped us in the past.  Disbursements totaling $293,683.45 were made from the fund for projects in India and Sri Lanka, leaving $887,533.36 remaining in the tsunami fund on February 14, 2006.  

This report, Rebuilding Hope: Second Year Update, prepared by the Bureau of International Solidarity, covers the fund’s activities during 2006, the second year of the fund’s existence.  The report offers information on the projects the fund has sustained in the past year.

Contributions and disbursements 2006 (Year 2)
Contributions to the Tsunami Fund continued during 2006.  An additional $12,154.25 USD was added to the fund thanks to the generosity of several provinces and schools namely the Province of the United States of America, the Province of New Zealand, Marian College, Dublin (Ireland), Ecole Bourge de Peage (France), Colegio Santa Maria De Montevideo (Uruguay) and Institute Champagnat, Pasto (Columbia).

These contributions bring the grand total raised to $1,193,371.06 USD.


[image: image2]
Disbursements from the Tsunami Fund during 2006 totaled $449,073.54 USD.   These disbursements financed relief and rebuilding projects in India and Sri Lanka with the greater part of money going toward the rebuilding of the Holy Cross Branch School in Payagala, Sri Lanka. 
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These disbursements, in addition to disbursements made in 2005 ($293,683.45), total: $742,756.99.
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As of 14 February 2007, $450,614.07 remains in the fund.  

According to the funding guidelines approved by the General Council, this fund remains active until January 2010 at which time the General Council will close the fund and decide the destination of any remaining funds.

INDIA - Children Trauma Care Project, Vizhunda Mavadi
Within hours after the Tsunami struck on December 26, 2004, the brothers in India, like many other religious, joined international relief efforts as volunteers in emergency shelters and refugee camps.  Being Marists, their first concerns were for the children.  Eventually they decided to focus their attention on the children of Vizhunda Mavadi, a small fishing village on the eastern coast of Tamil Nadu State, where the Marist Brothers of India are found.

In 2005, the Tsunami Fund funded a Trauma Health Care Project (EM 07.05) sponsored by the brothers.  The project offered trauma counseling to children and their parents and a variety of educational and recreational projects for the children and people of this poor village.

In 2006, the brothers requested help from the Tsunami Fund to keep the project going for another year.  In July, a disbursement of $38,600 was made from the fund for this purpose.

The program operates out of several centers set up in and around the fishing village.  These centers offer counseling, job training educational, and recreational programs.  Four of the centers are designated as “Child Protection Centers” where children can gather after school hours to relax, get help with homework and socialize. Nutrition is provided daily and uniforms, school bags and educational materials are distributed.  One center is designated as a “crèche” for smaller children where mothers can leave their children while pursuing work opportunities.  Here too, the children are fed twice a day.  One center offers computer training.  The brothers report that three women and two men from the village have found jobs after spending time in the center learning computer skills.

Center for Children in and around - Vizhunda Mavadi Village, Tamil Nadu, India

	
	Name of the Center
	Place
	Staff
	No. of  Students

	1
	St. Marcellin’s Computer Center
	Vizhunda Mavadi Fishermen colony
	3
	167 boys & girls

	2
	St. Marcellin’s  Evening Study Center
	Vizhunda Mavadi Fishermen colony
	2
	55 boys & girls

	3
	St. Mary’s Evening Study Center
	Vizhunda Mavadi

South
	3
	110 boys & girls

	4
	St. Joseph’s Evening Study Center
	Vettaikaranirruppu
	2
	53 boys & girls

	5
	St. Peter Chanel’s Evening Center
	Kameswaram

Fishermen colony
	2
	85 boys & girls

	6
	St. Marcellin’s Crèche
	Vizhunda Mavadi

South east
	3
	50 boys & girls


[image: image5.png]The program also offers a Driver Training Course for young people, male and female.  These lessons make it possible for many young people to get a driver’s license and then a job.  The program continues to offer local outings and trips for the children of the village so they can be exposed to other realities.  Br. Santhosh, the project coordinator reports that, “We have taken them to Kodaikanal, a mountainous place.  It was the first time for many children to see a mountain.”

In addition to the help received from the Institute’s Tsunami Fund which made the second year of the Trauma Care Project possible, the brothers received a grant from Caritas Liechtenstein (€12,500) to help with three small self-help projects.     

SRI LANKA - Kalutara and Payagala  
A week after the tsunami struck, Sri Lankan authorities reported 30,196 confirmed deaths.  Many were children and elderly.  Worst hit were the southern and eastern coasts.  An estimated one and a half million people were made homeless.  Kalutara, were the brothers run the Holy Cross College, and Payagala, the small fishing village just south of Kalutara where the Holy Cross branch school was located, are on Sri Lanka’s southeastern coast.    

The Holy Cross School in Kalutara was built on a high outcrop of rock and was spared any physical damage.  Many of the students however, living in the area lost family members and suffered damage to their homes.

The branch school in Payagala opened a year before the tsunami struck.  It was a small school, only 120 children.  With the idea of establishing the school first and building later, the school was housed in a church hall near the Catholic Church, only a few meters from the coast.  The church suffered major damage as did the church hall.  The section used by the school was completely destroyed.

Kalutara - Holy Cross School (Main Campus)
In order to re-establish a sense of normalcy and to encourage students to stay in school, the brothers reopened the Holy Cross School in Kalutara as soon as they could.  In 2005 the Tsunami Fund provided resources to pay school fees and meals for students who were at-risk of not attending school due to the loss of a parent, the loss of family livelihood or damage suffered to their homes.  Sr. Dharshika, a teacher at the school, was relieved of her teaching duties to work with the families and coordinate relief projects.  Another teacher was hired to work in her place while she focused on the needs of the students and their families.  During 2006, the Tsunami Fund continued to help the Holy Cross students in Kalutara with school fees (EM 01.06) and meals (EM 02.06).  Caritas Liechtenstein also provided a grant (€12,500) to the school in 2006 to help families re-establish their homes and livelihood.  

Payagala - Holy Cross Branch School
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The small fishing village of Payagala was hit hard by the Tsunami.  The ruined remains of houses and businesses can still be seen along the sea coast.  New building regulations governing the distance one could build from the sea caused additional hardships.  If the brothers wanted to re-establish the branch school, a new location would need to be found.

In March 2005, with help from the local bishop, a new site was found and purchased.  A building plan respecting the original idea of a larger school was drawn up and in September foundation work was begun.  This first phase of the project called for the building of a strong foundation, enough to support a four story building, and the completion of the ground level.  If all went according to plan, the students who were now attending evening sessions at the school in Kalutara would return to Payagala in the early months of 2006.

Everything did go according to plan…in fact, better than expected.  With donations from several international agencies and the Institute’s Tsunami Fund, the foundation and ground floor were completed.  As foundation work was beginning, word came of a major grant (€300.000) coming from Red Cross-Liechtenstein.  Princess Maria von Liechtenstein, president of the Red Cross made the announcement in the name of the people of the principality of Liechtenstein.  This donation allowed the brothers to complete the next level of the school as well. 

In early February, as “Rebuilding Hope, the First Year Update” covering the activities of the Tsunami Fund was in its final stages of preparation, Br. Clinton Perera, the project coordinator sent word that the first  six classrooms were ready and that the students had moved back to the school.  Hope was being restored to Payagala. 

During 2006, a decision was made to continue the building projects and to complete as much of the building as possible (EM 06.05/2 and 3).  The political situation in Sri Lanka was becoming fragile.  The ethnic war between the government and the LTTE rebels was beginning to erupt again.  Fighting to the northeast and terrorist activities in and along the highways leading to Colombo, the capital city, have left hundreds dead.  Security continues to be an issue, inflation is on the rise, and the people’s livelihoods are again in question.

Br. Clinton reports, “In spite of all these odds we have done extremely well.  We have completed more than 2/3 of the work and we continue to work at a rapid rate. We are lucky to have found a very conscientious contractor and a site supervisor.  We are trying our very best to complete the entire building by December 2007. I am confident that we will be on target. Our main hindrance will be the monsoon rain which comes twice a year. When it sets in, it rains and rains forcing us to lay off work for weeks. But we make use of that time to do the internal finishes.”

All the while the construction is going on, Br. Clinton goes on to report, “Our Branch School is progressing in leaps and bounds. Within a short period of one year we were able to re-house the students who were displaced by the Tsunami in their new class rooms. At present we have 256 students, 86% Catholic with Buddhist making up the rest of the school population.
Holy Cross Branch School -- Payagala, Current Enrollment

	GRADES
	No. of Catholic Students 
	Number of Buddhist Students

	1D
	31
	03

	1E
	29
	05

	2D
	25
	05

	2E
	25
	05

	3D
	27
	05

	3E
	26
	06

	4D
	30
	02

	4E
	28
	04

	Total
	221
	35


There is a big demand for admissions to our branch school, but the school management has decided to go slowly due to some problems such as getting good qualified teachers in a haste, finding the funds to pay the salaries of teachers, lack of classroom furniture etc.”

Sri Lanka - Caritas Seth Sarana
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Lastly, it is noted that one disbursement ($1,528) was made to Caritas-Sri Lanka “Seth Sarana”.  This contribution was made to the Institute’s Tsunami Fund by readers of Coeur en alert, a Swiss/German mission magazine.  The magazine’s editors requested that this contribution go to Sri Lanka for housing projects.  Last year while visiting Sri Lanka, Br. Dominick Pujia, Director of the Bureau of International Solidarity, noted the work Caritas was doing in this area. (see photo below).  The contribution from Coeur en alert was transferred to Caritas-Sri Lanka in September, 2006. 

Final Word of Thanks
This concludes Rebuild Hope: Second Year Update.  Again we express our sincere thanks to all who have made this fund possible.  Your contributions have made it possible to rebuild hope for many of the people our brothers are working with in India and Sri Lanka, especially the children. Two years have passed.  The TV cameras have gone and the world’s attention is focused on other issues, yet our brothers, with the help of this fund, are still working to bring relief and recovery to areas and among peoples, especially children and young people, who have suffered much from the tsunami of December 2004.

Thank you!   

Download file PDF – 800 kb
Contributions to the Tsunami Fund Campaign (USD) as of 14 February 2007





Income 2005�
$1,181,216.81 �
�
Income 2006�
     $12,154.25 �
�
Total Raised �
$1,193,371.06 �
�






Projects in India and Sri Lanka, 2006 (USD)





EM 07.05  Children’s Trauma Care�
$38,600.00�
�
Caritas - Sri Lanka (Seth Sarana)�
$1,528.00�
�
EM 01.06  HCC Kalutara 2006 school fees�
$1,786.00�
�
EM 02.06  HCC Kalutara meals�
$5,639.99�
�
EM 06.05/2  Payagala School construction�
$194,542.00�
�
EM 06.05/3  Payagala School construction �
$206,977.55�
�
Total Tsunami Fund Disbursement in 2006�
$449,073.54 �
�






Tsunami Fund Current Situation as of 14 February 2007





Total Income (2005-2006)�
$1,193,371.06�
�
Total Disbursed (2005-2006)�
$742,756.99�
�
Remainder�
$450,614.07�
�
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